

Reproductive Autonomy Is Nonnegotiable, Even in the Time of COVID-19

The COVID-19 pandemic has swept across the world, altering nearly every facet of contemporary life and causing behavioral and socioeconomic changes that seemed unthinkable a few months ago. The increased risks for human health include not just the dangers posed by the virus itself, but also the upheaval to the broader health care and societal landscapes, which has threatened access to critical sexual and reproductive health services.¹ In this viewpoint, we describe how the pandemic has already posed challenges to reproductive autonomy in both the United States and globally, and then offer insights on how it may do so in the future. We conclude with a call not only to resist a rollback of access to reproductive health care during this pandemic, but to center a broad conception of reproductive autonomy in sexual and reproductive health research, policies and programs moving forward.

We define reproductive autonomy as individuals' ability to be fully empowered agents in their reproductive needs and decisions and to access reproductive health services without interference or coercion. Threats to reproductive autonomy can arise from interpersonal relationships,² as well as from health systems and other structural sources,³ including sexism and systemic racism.⁴ As the COVID-19 pandemic both reveals and exacerbates preexisting social inequities,⁵ reproductive autonomy offers a helpful lens through which to examine the crisis and protect against future COVID-related abuses.

COVID-Related Threats to Reproductive Autonomy

• **Abortion access.** Several threats to reproductive autonomy have arisen since the start of the global pandemic. Among the most brazen has been the assault on abortion rights in some U.S. states under the guise of preserving personal protective equipment. Despite the time-sensitive nature of abortion care, as well as clear guidance from medical associations that abortion procedures should not be postponed because of COVID-19 concerns,⁶ nearly a dozen states leveraged the pandemic to limit access to abortion services and shutter clinics.⁷ Professional organizations, advocacy groups and abortion providers challenged these restrictions, pointing out that routine in-clinic abortion requires little protective equipment, while medication abortion can require none at all.⁸ Indeed, researchers have pioneered protocols for no-test medication abortion,⁹ and advocates have increased calls for establishing easier pathways to self-managed abortions.¹⁰ Researchers and advocates have also argued for the relaxation of the Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy (REMS) criteria for the

drugs used in medication abortions. REMS is a drug safety program of the U.S. Food and Drug Administration that regulates the use of medications with serious safety concerns, yet medication abortion has been documented to be extremely safe.^{11,12} Advocates have pushed back against certain REMS restrictions, particularly the limitations on who can prescribe medication abortion and how, as these have made medication abortion far more burdensome to access.¹³ From a medical services standpoint, abortion could easily remain accessible throughout the pandemic without using precious hospital resources, yet some politicians have worked to make access more difficult.

Abortion access has also suffered internationally during the pandemic. Social distancing measures and lockdowns across the globe have closed numerous reproductive health clinics, which has led to the postponement or outright denial of time-sensitive abortion care for people who need it.¹⁴ Abortion seekers who live in jurisdictions where abortion is legally restricted are often forced to travel to areas with more permissive laws to seek safe abortions.¹⁵ Yet with many national borders closed and travel restricted, even these trips must be canceled.¹⁶ Perhaps as a result of all of these clinic closures, calls to abortion hotlines and web-based abortion providers have skyrocketed.^{14,17} While telemedicine providers have been able to meet some of this increased need,¹⁷ restrictions to air traffic in India—where much of the global supply of drugs for medication abortion is produced—have caused drug shortages that have rippled around the world.¹⁷ Fears of coronavirus infection have even disrupted the processing of international mail in some countries, thus blocking the shipment of medications by post.¹⁶ In these ways, the COVID-19 response is posing threats not only to comprehensive abortion care in the traditional sense, but also to many of the effective workarounds that people have developed in response to legal restrictions and other access challenges.

• **Contraceptive services.** Threats to contraceptive autonomy have also emerged as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. As hospitals, clinics and providers postpone elective medical procedures, sometimes indefinitely, many have restricted contraceptive services too. In the United States, the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists has advised its members to limit access to contraceptive discontinuation services during the pandemic, recommending that the “removal of IUDs and implants should be postponed when possible.”¹⁸ Emerging evidence also suggests that U.S. health insurance companies have used the pandemic to deny coverage for surgical sterilization,

By Leigh Senderowicz and Jenny Higgins

Leigh Senderowicz is a Health Disparities Research Scholar and a member of the Collaborative for Reproductive Equity (CORE); and Jenny Higgins is professor, Department of Gender and Women's Studies and Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, and director of CORE—both at the University of Wisconsin–Madison.

Ed. Note: This viewpoint was first published in Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health, 2020, 52(2):81–85; doi:10.1363/psrh.12152.

claiming that the procedure is elective and therefore not covered during the pandemic, even when performed at the time of cesarean section.¹⁹

Internationally, some medical organizations and providers have emphasized the provision of long-acting reversible contraceptive (LARC) methods over other types, despite well-established critiques of a LARC-first approach that promotes long-acting methods at the expense of a broad contraceptive method mix.^{20,21} According to the International Federation of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (FIGO), for example, “social distancing and limitations on mobility [speak] to an urgent need to expand postpartum family planning services, particularly long-acting reversible contraceptives.”²² Moreover, some obstetrician-gynecologists have called for LARC and permanent methods to be favored over shorter acting methods in light of quarantines and lockdown orders that can limit users’ ability to visit pharmacies and clinics for refills or new prescriptions.²³ The controversial belief that LARCs should be promoted for their “set it and forget it”²⁴ ease appears to have renewed appeal during the COVID-19 pandemic.

At first blush, some of these changes to contraceptive provision seem sensible. FIGO’s call to promote postpartum LARC provision can provide effective, long-lasting methods to people who are already visiting the facility for obstetric care, hence minimizing the need for follow-up care and multiple visits. Although treating routine contraceptive care as nonessential and postponing LARC removal may seem like acceptable ways to ensure that people stay home and to preserve critical medical resources, these practices are more dangerous than they may at first appear, as they could seriously restrict individuals’ ability to control their own reproduction. For people who do not want a LARC method to begin with, for current LARC users who wish to get pregnant and for pregnant individuals who have already consented to surgical sterilization at their upcoming delivery, these policy changes may prevent them from having a pregnancy they want, avoiding an unwanted pregnancy or choosing the contraceptive method they desire. Especially because the COVID-19 crisis seems likely to be an extended affair that generates long-term disruptions in health care, people’s ability to discontinue LARC use, as well as to choose shorter acting methods or sterilization from a broad contraceptive method mix, remains essential.

Continuing Concerns After the Curve Flattens

As the pandemic presents challenges not only to people’s health but to their economic well-being, we remain concerned about linking the use of modern contraceptives (LARCs in particular) with poverty reduction, both in the United States^{25,26} and globally.^{27–29} For years, some politicians, policymakers and researchers have argued that increased contraceptive use among individuals living in low-income communities can alleviate poverty. Implicit in these arguments is the notion that poverty and a range of other social ills are fueled by women having too many children, rather than by long-identified structural inequities that de-

prive many low-income individuals—in particular, people of color—of living wages, safe housing, high-quality education, and other forms of social and economic inclusion.³⁰ Arguments for the contraception-as-poverty-solution are built on the notion that unintended pregnancies are driven by lack of access to effective contraception, and not by poverty, lack of educational and employment opportunities, and legacies of racism—and that these pregnancies are a cause rather than a consequence of social inequality.²⁰

In the Global South, arguments in favor of fertility control generally, and of use of modern methods specifically, have been expansive. Economists and demographers have expounded the case for linking population control to economic growth,³¹ as well as for promoting the “demographic dividend” as a way to improve macroeconomic conditions through reduced fertility.^{32,33} Rationales for maximizing contraceptive use and reducing fertility in the Global South extend beyond economic arguments to promoting increased contraceptive use and lowered fertility as solutions to problems ranging from food insecurity to declining marine resources to climate change.^{29,34–36} In the effort to maximize uptake of the most effective modern methods, many family planning programs have adopted LARC-first strategies that can deemphasize the full range of contraceptive options,^{37–39} and in turn pressure (if not coerce) people into using LARC methods.^{40,41} Many of these LARC-first programs focus on the postpartum period, exemplified by the dedicated postpartum IUD programs that are increasingly common throughout Sub-Saharan Africa and South Asia.^{39,42,43} By narrowly promoting LARC methods to the exclusion of shorter acting methods or none at all,⁴⁴ and by attempting to leverage LARC use to achieve a range of economic, ecological and social goals, such LARC-first programs can end up exploiting women’s bodies. When family planning clients are denied informed, full and free choice about whether to use contraceptives and which method to use, their reproductive autonomy is directly jeopardized.

In the United States, where overall contraceptive prevalence is high and fertility rates are below replacement,⁴⁵ instrumentalist arguments for family planning have been more narrowly tailored than in the global context, focusing primarily on promoting LARC use among the poor.²⁵ In recent years, LARC-first programs have garnered considerable financial investments from donors and foundations with the hope that increased LARC use would reduce the frequency of unintended and adolescent pregnancy, and ultimately the intergenerational transmission of poverty.^{26,46} The targeted nature of many LARC programs in the United States has fueled concerns that Brown and Black people are being disproportionately affected and receiving biased or coercive care.⁴⁷ In contrast to the global context where, puzzlingly, LARC-first and fertility-focused approaches to family planning have faced relatively little pushback from reproductive health researchers, in the United States, scholars and advocates have articulated strong critiques of LARC-first programs.^{20,21,30} Research-

ers looking at reproductive autonomy have argued that facile attempts to portray increased LARC use as a simple solution to complex social problems are unproductive and harmful; instead, they suggest that what is needed is a comprehensive examination and understanding of the structural causes of poverty and social marginalization,³⁰ historical context⁴⁸ and the principles of reproductive justice to guide LARC service provision.⁴⁹

As the world careens toward economic depression and increased social upheaval, we fear that these instrumentalist arguments and LARC-based policy efforts may gain steam and proliferate, and that widespread economic and employment uncertainty will likely add momentum to efforts to promote LARC use as a poverty solution. And with increased budget pressures on social and public health programs, politicians and policymakers may revive efforts to impose coercive measures, such as requiring LARC use as a condition for receiving government aid.⁵⁰ Such requirements would be especially likely to target the low-income Black and Brown bodies⁵¹ who are already disproportionately affected by COVID-19 morbidity and mortality,⁵² further exacerbating public health inequities.

Call to Action

The sexual and reproductive health field must continue to push back against threats to reproductive autonomy and work to ensure that all people are able to create the families they want in safe and healthy environments. During this global pandemic, there is no justification for governments or health care organizations or institutions to impose restrictions on individuals' reproductive rights. Communities that are marginalized and discriminated against, especially racial and ethnic minorities, have already borne the brunt of the pandemic in many ways. Let's not continue to devalue these communities by pushing potentially coercive, biased LARC-first programs to control fertility or by making abortion more difficult to obtain.

All communities need access to high-quality, noncoercive services that offer the full range of contraceptive and reproductive options. We can harness the urgency of this time not only to resist rolling back pre-COVID reproductive rights, but to seize the opportunity to demand greater reproductive autonomy for all individuals worldwide. These efforts could include increasing access to clinic-based and self-managed abortion, as well as to a wide contraceptive method mix. Such endeavors should go hand in hand with broader demands to expand reproductive autonomy, such as affordable treatments for involuntary infertility, queer-inclusive reproductive health care, and care practices that acknowledge and seek to dismantle structural racism. In this uncertain time, we appreciate the need for short-term, emergency measures to prevent the spread of coronavirus infection. Yet we must remain vigilant and tireless advocates for a rights-based, person-centered approach to reproductive health around the world. The basic human right to control one's own reproductive destiny is non-negotiable, regardless of COVID-19 or any crisis.

REFERENCES

1. Hall KS et al., Centring sexual and reproductive health and justice in the global COVID-19 response, *Lancet*, 2020, 395(10231):1175–1177, [http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736\(20\)30801-1](http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30801-1).
2. Upadhyay UD et al., Development and validation of a reproductive autonomy scale, *Studies in Family Planning*, 2014, 45(1):19–41, <https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1728-4465.2014.00374.x>.
3. Senderowicz L, Contraceptive autonomy: conceptions and measurement of a novel family planning indicator, *Studies in Family Planning*, 2020, 51(2):161–176, <https://doi.org/10.1111/sifp.12114>.
4. Roberts D, *Killing the Black Body: Race, Reproduction and the Meaning of Liberty*, New York: Pantheon Books, 1997.
5. Chotiner I, The coronavirus and the interwoven threads of inequality and health, *New Yorker*, Apr. 14, 2020, <https://www.newyorker.com/news/q-and-a/the-coronavirus-and-the-interwoven-threads-of-inequality-and-health>.
6. American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, Joint statement on abortion access during the COVID-19 outbreak, 2020, <https://www.acog.org/en/news/news-releases/2020/03/joint-statement-on-abortion-access-during-the-COVID-19-outbreak>.
7. Jones RK, Lindberg L and Witwer E, COVID-19 abortion bans and their implications for public health, *Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 2020, 52(2), <https://doi.org/10.1363/psrh.12139>.
8. Grossman D, Abortions don't drain hospital resources, *Boston Review*, Apr. 17, 2020, <https://bostonreview.net/science-nature-politics-law-justice/daniel-grossman-abortions-dont-drain-hospital-resources>.
9. Raymond EG et al., No-test medication abortion: a sample protocol for increasing access during a pandemic and beyond, *Contraception*, 2020, 101(6):361–366, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2020.04.005>.
10. Adams J, Abortions without clinics: Amid COVID-19 crisis, let women self-manage abortion, *Salon*, Apr. 13, 2020, <https://www.salon.com/2020/04/13/abortions-without-clinics-amid-covid-19-crisis-let-women-self-manage-abortion/>.
11. Henderson JT et al., Safety of mifepristone abortions in clinical use, *Contraception*, 2005, 72(3):175–178, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2005.03.011>.
12. Raymond EG et al., Mortality of induced abortion, other outpatient surgical procedures and common activities in the United States, *Contraception*, 2014, 90(5):476–479, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2014.07.012>.
13. Make abortion more available during the pandemic—not less, editorial, *New York Times*, Mar. 26, 2020, <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/26/opinion/abortion-law-coronavirus.html>.
14. Marie Stopes International, Stories from the frontline: in the shadow of the COVID-19 pandemic, <https://www.mariestopes.org/covid-19/stories-from-the-frontline/>.
15. Senderowicz L, Sanhueza P and Langer A, Education, place of residence and utilization of legal abortion services in Mexico City, 2013–2015, *International Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 2018, 44(2):43–50, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1363/44e6318>.
16. International Planned Parenthood Federation, How will the coronavirus affect access to safe abortion? Mar. 20, 2020, <https://www.ippf.org/blogs/how-will-coronavirus-affect-access-safe-abortion>.
17. Adams P, Amid Covid-19, a call for M.D.s to mail the abortion pill, *New York Times*, May 12, 2020, <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/12/opinion/covid-abortion-pill.html>.
18. Kaunitz AM, COVID-19 gynecology practice recommendations from ACOG, *NEJM Journal Watch*, Apr. 16, 2020, <https://www.jwatch.org/na51312/2020/04/16/covid-19-gynecology-practice-recommendations-acog>.
19. Borrero S, Twitter post, Apr. 22, 2020, <https://twitter.com/SonyaBorrero/status/1252956730612473857>.

20. Higgins JA, Celebration meets caution: LARC's boons, potential busts, and the benefits of a reproductive justice approach, *Contraception*, 2014, 89(4):237–241, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2014.01.027>.
21. Gomez AM, Fuentes L and Allina A, Women or LARC first? Reproductive autonomy and the promotion of long-acting reversible contraceptive methods, *Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 2014, 46(3):171–175, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1363/46e1614>.
22. International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics Committee for Contraception and Family Planning, COVID-19 contraception and family planning, Apr. 13, 2020, <https://www.who.int/publications/m/item/covid-19-contraception-and-family-planning>.
23. El Kak F, Covid-19: What implications for sexual and reproductive health and rights? *Sexual and Reproductive Health Matters*, Mar. 27, 2020, <http://www.srhm.org/news/covid-19-what-implications-for-sexual-and-reproductive-health-and-rights/>.
24. Sanger-Katz M, Set it and forget it: how better contraception could be a key to reducing poverty, *New York Times*, Dec. 18, 2018, <https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/18/upshot/set-it-and-forget-it-how-better-contraception-could-be-a-secret-to-reducing-poverty.html>.
25. Krause E and Sawhill I, Celebrating Valentine's Day, with no regrets, Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, 2017, <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/social-mobility-memos/2017/02/13/celebrating-valentines-day-with-no-regrets/>.
26. Sawhill I and Guyot K, *Preventing Unplanned Pregnancy: Lessons from the States*, Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, 2019, <https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Preventing-Unplanned-Pregnancy-2.pdf>.
27. Browne SP and LaLumia S, The effects of contraception on female poverty, *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 2014, 33(3):602–622, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/pam.21761>.
28. Allen RH, The role of family planning in poverty reduction, *Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 2007, 110(5):999–1002, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01.AOG.0000287063.32004.23>.
29. Starbird E, Norton M and Marcus R, Investing in family planning: key to achieving the sustainable development goals, *Global Health, Science and Practice*, 2016, 4(2):191–210, <http://dx.doi.org/10.9745/GHSP-D-15-00374>.
30. Foster DG, The problems with a poverty argument for long-acting reversible contraceptive promotion, *American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 2020, 222(Suppl. 4):S861–S863, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2020.01.051>.
31. Ashraf QH, Weil DN and Wilde J, The effect of fertility reduction on economic growth, *Population and Development Review*, 2013, 39(1):97–130, <https://www.jstor.org/stable/41811954>.
32. Bloom D, Canning D and Sevilla J, *The Demographic Dividend: A New Perspective on the Economic Consequences of Population Change*, Santa Monica, CA, USA: RAND Corporation, 2003, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/monograph_reports/2007/MR1274.pdf.
33. Population Reference Bureau, The challenge ahead: initiating a demographic dividend, International Conference on Family Planning, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, Nov. 12–15, 2013, <http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1864/EN-HLMM-DD.pdf>.
34. Naik R, Improving nutrition and food security through family planning, Washington, DC: Population Reference Bureau, 2015, <https://www.prb.org/engage-fp-nutrition-foodsecurity/>.
35. Anderson DJ, Population and the environment—time for another contraception revolution, *New England Journal of Medicine*, 2019, 381(5):397–399, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1056/NEJMp1906733>.
36. Campbell M, Sahin-Hodoglugil NN and Potts M, Barriers to fertility regulation: a review of the literature, *Studies in Family Planning*, 2006, 37(2):87–98, <https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1728-4465.2006.00088.x>.
37. Moniz MH et al., Inpatient postpartum long-acting reversible contraception: care that promotes reproductive justice, *Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 2017, 130(4):783–787, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/AOG.0000000000002262>.
38. Population Services International, Enabling the healthy spacing and limiting of pregnancies: programmatic approaches to expand postpartum IUD access, no date, <https://www.psi.org/publication/enabling-the-healthy-spacing-and-limiting-of-pregnancies-programmatic-approaches-to-expand-postpartum-iud-access/>.
39. de Caestecker L et al., Planning and implementation of a FIGO postpartum intrauterine device initiative in six countries, *International Journal of Gynaecology & Obstetrics*, 2018, 143(Suppl. 1):4–12, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/ijgo.12598>.
40. Senderowicz L, “I was obligated to accept”: a qualitative exploration of contraceptive coercion, *Social Science & Medicine*, 2019, 239:112531, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2019.112531>.
41. Towriss CA et al., The injection or the injection? Restricted contraceptive choices among women living with HIV, *Sexual and Reproductive Health Matters*, 2019, 27(1):1628593, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/26410397.2019.1628593>.
42. Jhpiego, Burkina Faso: Investment in postpartum family planning gives women increased access, 2015, <https://www.jhpiego.org/story/burkina-faso-investment-in-postpartum-family-planning-gives-women-increased-access/>.
43. Pathfinder International, *Expanding Contraceptive Options for Postpartum Women in Ethiopia: Introducing the Postpartum IUD*, 2016, <https://www.e2aproject.org/publication/expanding-contraceptive-options-for-postpartum-women-in-ethiopia-introducing-the-postpartum-iud/>.
44. Senderowicz LG, Pearson E and Francis J, The effects of a PPIUD intervention on family planning counseling quality: results from stepped-wedge randomized controlled trial, paper presented at the 8th African Population Conference, Entebbe, Uganda, Nov. 18–22, 2019, <http://uaps2019.popconf.org/abstracts/190163>.
45. Daniels K and Abma J, Current contraceptive status among women aged 15–49: United States, 2015–2017, *National Center for Health Statistics Data Brief*, 2018, No. 328, <https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db327.htm>.
46. Sawhill I, The best New Year's resolution: intentional childbearing, Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, Jan. 26, 2015, <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/social-mobility-memos/2015/01/26/the-best-new-years-resolution-intentional-childbearing/>.
47. Kramer RD et al., Racial and ethnic differences in patterns of long-acting reversible contraceptive use in the United States, 2011–2015, *Contraception*, 2018, 97(5):399–404, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2018.01.006>.
48. Brandi K and Fuentes L, The history of tiered-effectiveness contraceptive counseling and the importance of patient-centered family planning care, *American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 2020, 222(Suppl. 4):S873–S877, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2019.11.1271>.
49. Christopherson S, NWHN–SisterSong joint statement of principles on LARCs, Washington, DC: National Women's Health Network, Nov. 14, 2016, <https://www.nwhn.org/nwhn-joins-statement-principles-larcs/>.
50. Gold R, Some lawmakers continue to promote contraceptive use in return for welfare, *State Reproductive Health Monitor*, 1995, 6(1):3 & 6, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/12289005/>.
51. Dehlendorf C et al., Recommendations for intrauterine contraception: a randomized trial of the effects of patients' race/ethnicity and socioeconomic status, *American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 2010, 203(4):319.e1–319.e8, <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2010.05.009>.
52. Yancy CW, COVID-19 and African Americans, *JAMA*, 2020, 323(19):1891–1892, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2764789>.

Acknowledgments

The first author's contribution was supported by grant T32HD049302 under the Ruth L. Kirschstein National Research Service Award from the National Institute of Child Health and Human Development (NICHD). The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the NICHD or the National Institutes of Health.

Author contact: senderowicz@wisc.edu